
 
  

Marlborough Town Council 
Full Town Council 

 
Minutes of an extraordinary meeting of Marlborough Town Council which was held on Monday, 

22 November 2021 in the Court Room, Marlborough Town Hall at 7pm 
 
 

PRESENT: Councillor Mark Cooper Town Mayor 
 Councillor Nicholas Fogg  
 Councillor Andrew Ross 
 Councillor Guy Loosmore  
 Councillor Noel Barrett-Morton 
 Councillor Mervyn Hall 
 Councillor Donald Heath 
 Councillor Jo Waltham 
 Councillor Kymee Cleasby 
 Councillor Jane Davies 
 Councillor James Sheppard 
 Councillor Caroline Thomas 
ALSO 
PRESENT: Richard Spencer-Williams Town Clerk 
 Nigel Weatherly Grounds Manager 
 Dawn Whitehall Administrator 
 Chris Carey Woolley & Wallis 
 Neil Goodwin Marlborough.News 
 Plus 3 members of the public 
 
 
 PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 

There were no questions. 
 

288/21 APOLOGIES 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Farrell, Hillier and Allen. 

 
289/21 DECLARATIONS 

There were no declarations. 
 
290/21 NEW WORKSHOP 

Councillors noted the Town Clerk’s report on the current status of the new 
Workshop project and considered the options available. 
 
In his introduction the Town Mayor summarised costs provided by the Town 
Council’s agents Woolley & Wallis: 
 



• The cost of materials had increased substantially since the project started 
• The estimated cost for a shell building was £100,000 
• Spoil removal was estimated in the region of £65,000-£100,000 
• The total estimated cost to complete was £290,000-£335,000 
• Ear Marked Reserves of £166,112 had been set aside for the project: the 

budget would need to be increased prior to agreeing the 2022-23 budget 
precept if Councillors wished to proceed as planned 

 
The Mayor stressed the importance of making a decision on a way forward.  The 
options to consider were: 
A) To proceed as planned in 2022 creating additional funds from any 2021-22 

under-spend, Ear Marked or other reserves, and/or the precept 
B) To proceed as planned, with additional funds and phased over 2-3 years 
C) To apply for a public works loan 
D) To consider lower cost alternatives, e.g., redeveloping the existing workshop  

  
During a suspension of Standing Orders the Town Council’s agent overseeing the 
project management, Mr Chris Carey of Woolley & Wallis, gave a verbal update and 
answered questions: 

• Planning permission was granted on 16 July 2021 
• An invitation to tender had been advertised via Contract Finder and several 

quotations had been received 
• Detailed costings were now being prepared 
• Primary reasons for the almost doubling of costs since the original estimates 

were prepared included the price of materials (wood, steel) almost doubling 
in the past year due to several factors, including the impact of Brexit and 
market forces 

• A large quantity of soil (circa. 3,000t) would need to be removed prior to any 
construction work: this would be assumed to be disposal of waste with an 
estimated cost of £65,000-£100,000 to remove.  Other alternatives were 
raised in the meeting: Mr Carey was unable to answer in detail as Woolley & 
Wallace had not been asked to investigate them.  The default approach was 
to treat the excavation as the commercial movement of waste 

• Moving the soil to another location was an option, e.g. to find another 
landowner or a location on the Golf Course.  This would likely reduce the cost 
but may take more time; any such movement would also be subject to 
relevant permits being obtained.  This was currently outside the scope for 
Woolley & Wallace 

• Comparative footprints: the existing workshop provided 840 square feet of 
storage; the proposed workshop ground floor storage area was 3,100 square 
feet 

• The new building as planned would not fit into the existing location 
• That current plans did not take account of climate pledge options such as 

grey water capture or solar panels.  Although these could be explored at a 
later stage of the project, it might be difficult to get permission for solar 
panels on an elevated position in the AONB 

• Lead times would vary, a few weeks ago a contractor had estimated an 8-
week lead time 



• A full survey to check for contamination in the soil to be removed would cost 
in the region of £1,200 
 

Points raised that were outside the remit of Woolley and Wallace included 
testing the original assumptions for the project: 
• to co-locate the workshop near the Golf Club workshop, sharing equipment 

and working together;  
• that larger premises would allow the purchase and secure storage of larger 

machinery (e.g. a road sweeper);  
• questions over the financial arrangement as the workshop would be on land 

owned by the Golf Club;  
• that the Golf Club was open in principle to moving some excavated soil to 

create bunds: this would be subject to planning conditions being met 
• whether it was still an intention to offer revenue-earning grounds services to 

other, smaller parishes upon devolution of services by Wiltshire Council, and 
that no analysis had yet been conducted to understand whether there was a 
demand for this service 

• why had the existing workshop location been ruled out? 
• whether to investigate the cost of the purchase and reconfiguration of a 

second-hand building 
• that alternative sites had not been investigated 
• that renting an alternative building had not been investigated 
• whether any delays now would result in even higher costs to continue the 

project in future 
 
The Grounds Manager confirmed that the team was seriously restricted for space at 
the moment but could continue current day to day services.  Any increase in 
workload, additional services or equipment would result in storage issues.  The 
Town Clerk advised that the existing site would require some investment to make it 
fit for purpose if the new workshop did not go ahead. 
 
The Mayor thanked Mr Carey and Standing Orders were reinstated.  Councillors 
then discussed: 

• What would happen to the Salisbury Road site upon completion: options 
already discussed included the creation of a heritage centre and/or improved 
facilities for Recreation Ground users 

• Whether there was an opportunity to create revenue from the sale of the 
existing site to offset costs: in the past the potential for 2 houses had been 
investigated 

• The draft Marlborough Area Neighbourhood Plan designated the Recreation 
Ground as protected space; this would forbid developing the site for housing 

• The financial implications of delaying the project 
• Whether an up to date preference for the Golf Club was known 
• Whether the Grounds Team could manage with the current arrangement 

beyond the next 1-2 years 
• Whether the existing site should be redeveloped 



• Whether to erect an agricultural storage building on the open land to the side 
of the existing workshop 

• Whether to place a storage container on a hard surface area in the 
Recreation Ground 

• Whether there was an opportunity to create a more imaginative project to 
look at the whole Recreation Ground site and to provide a low climate impact 
building within the existing budget, and whether this could provide improved 
workshop facilities as well as a heritage centre 

• What the planning limitations might be for the existing site  
 

A proposal was made not to go forward with the plans for the Common, but to put 
together plans for redevelopment of the existing site within budget.  This was 
amended to place the plans to build on the Common site on hold until more was 
known about the possibilities at the Salisbury Road site.  An amendment to also 
investigate rental options was not supported. 

 
RESOLVED: (i) to put the plans for a new workshop on a site at Marlborough 
Common on hold and 
RESOLVED: (ii) to develop an alternative plan to refurbish and develop the existing 
workshop at the Recreation Ground site, within the current budget 
 
ACTION POINT: to feed back to Full Council the outcome of Resolution (ii), to enable 
a comparison of the feasibility and cost of both sites, in order that a ‘best value’ 
decision for progressing an improved workshop facility can be made. 
 
Councillors then gave a vote of thanks to Mr Carey and his team. 
 

291/21 COMMON SEAL 
Proposed by Councillor Fogg and seconded by Councillor Ross and 
RESOLVED: that the Common Seal of Marlborough Town Council be affixed to all 
documents necessary to give effect to the decisions of the meeting 

 
 

The meeting closed at 8.04 pm 
 
 
 
Signed: ……………………………………………………………………      Date: ……………………………………………. 
 Town Mayor 


